DELAWARE DEFERRED COMPENSATION COUNCIL MEETING

MINUTES

February 28, 2007
A meeting of the Delaware Deferred Compensation Council was held Wednesday, February 28, 2007 at 10:30 AM in the Treasurer’s Office Conference Room, located at 820 Silver Lake Blvd, Dover, Delaware. 

Attendees:



Council Member:
Jack Markell, State Treasurer and Co-Chairperson




Kim Wells for Jennifer Davis, Director of OMB



Oliver Gumbs, Member at Large 




Larry Koenig, Member at Large




Thomas Hurley, Member at Large

Others Present:
Ann Visalli, Deputy State Treasurer




Leighann Hinkle, Deferred Compensation Administrator 




Christy Vanderwende, Deferred Compensation Specialist




John McDaniel, Deputy Attorney General

Sharon Stehman, Fidelity Vice President and Relationship Manager


Sandy Condon, Fidelity Vice President and Investment Manager


Scott Hunter, Fidelity Client Services Manager for the Delaware Program


Paul Pfeiffer, Regional Vice President, Nationwide Retirement Solutions

Jack Markell called the meeting to order at 10:30 AM.  The minutes from the May 23, 2006 meeting were approved as presented. 
Fidelity Vice President and Investment Manager, Sandy Condon provided an overview of the Plan’s funds in the core line-up including the fund performance.  Mr. Condon suggested that the Council put the Fidelity Fund and the Legg Mason Value Trust Fund on the watch list because of poor three and five year performance.  In addition, Mr. Condon suggested moving the Fidelity Equity-Income II Fund and the Fidelity Dividend Growth Fund from the core to the Program’s mutual fund window due to poor performance for the last five years.  
Mr. Condon will prepare information for the Council’s review at their next meeting to assist in the choice of funds to replace the Fidelity Equity-Income II Fund in the Program’s core group of options.  Mr. Condon did not see the need to replace the Fidelity Dividend Growth Fund in the core lineup because of the number of funds in the large-blend category. 
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The Council voted to remove the Fidelity Dividend Growth Fund from the core to the Program’s mutual fund window.  Fidelity will communicate to those affected participants and make this change in the Program’s Enrollment Guide. 

Mr. Condon also mentioned that the Fidelity Freedom Funds are underperforming their benchmark and Fidelity will be addressing this problem in the coming months.  Fidelity will be in communication with the State and those affected participants regarding any changes made to the funds. 
Jack Markell asked Sharon Stehman to provide an update on Fidelity’s education and communication initiatives at our next meeting.

Leighann Hinkle provided an update on ex-officio representation.  Language was included in the Fiscal Year 2007 Budget Bill to amend the Delaware Code to allow ex-officio members to appoint designees.  Ms. Hinkle also stated that Senator Cook introduced SB 34 to increase the Match amount to $20 per pay.

In response to Thomas Hurley’s question regarding the absence of annuities as an investment option in the Plan from the May 23, 2006 meeting, Ms. Hinkle stated that Fidelity is unable to record keep certain annuity products due to the fee structure.  When participants separate from State service, in addition to the option of taking a distribution or making a rollover, a participant can purchase an annuity, which is outlined in Fidelity’s Retiree Distribution Kit and available upon request.  Ms. Hinkle is working with PHRST to update the current bi-weekly file feed to Fidelity to distinguish between those participants who have separated from State service and those who have retired, so that Fidelity would be able to automatically send out this Distribution Kit to those participants. 
Sharon Stehman stated that Fidelity has relationships with insurance companies who can offer annuity products to Plan participants.  Jack Markell suggested that Ms. Stehman look into this option and provide Ms. Hinkle with the pros and cons of offering these annuities.  Ms. Hinkle will then share this data with Mr. Hurley prior to the next meeting to determine if the Plan should look into adding annuities as an investment option.  Mr. Markell also suggested that Ms. Hinkle survey Plan participants to see if there is an interest for this type of product.   

Paul Pfeiffer, Regional Vice President of Nationwide Retirement Solutions introduced himself to the Council.

Leighann Hinkle stated that the Plan has hired the consulting firm Ennis Knupp to perform a due diligence study of our relationship with Fidelity Investments.  This study is under way and should be completed in the next month.  Mr. Markell will be providing the results at the next meeting.  Ms. Hinkle also mentioned that the Plan is going through the annual audit conducted by the State’s Auditor of Accounts.  This audit will begin in April and consists mainly of the deferral process, investment election and distribution process.  Mr. Markell will be providing the results at the next meeting. 
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Leighann Hinkle provided a synopsis of submitted Unforeseeable Emergency Withdrawal Applications since the May 23, 2006 meeting.  There have been 43 submitted applications in which 39 were approved.  Ms. Hinkle also provided a review of the communication and education that the Treasurer’s Office has engaged in the last year.  This included sending out monthly new hire packets to employees and the introduction of the paper enrollment form.  These initiatives have increased both Plan assets and participation.  

Mr. Markell informed the Council of the anticipated release of the 403 (b) final IRS regulations.

The Council then went into Executive Session to receive legal advice relating to Plan provisions outlined in the Pension Protection Act of 2006.

Once the meeting resumed, the Council approved the motion to amend the 457 Plan Document to allow Unforeseeable Emergency Withdrawals to be made as a result of the Participant’s Beneficiary.  In addition, the Council approved the motion to permit non-spousal beneficiaries to make a direct rollover.
The meeting was adjourned at 11:40 AM. 

